
           
The City of Muskogee encourages participation from all its citizens in public meetings. If participation is not possible due to a disability,
notify the City Clerk, in writing, at least forty-eight hours prior to the scheduled meeting and necessary accommodations will be made (ADA
28 CFR/36).

(Public Comment during Public Hearing or Agenda item comment)

Council Rules of Decorum limit citizen comments on agenda items and public hearings to five (5) minutes and general comments for
non-agenda items to (3) minutes.  Any person desiring to address the Committee during such period is required to sign in with the City Clerk
prior to the Committee meeting between 5:00 p.m. and 5:15 p.m. on the third floor of City Hall or any time between 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. in
the Office of the City Clerk. They shall provide their name, address and specify the agenda item they wish to address. Remarks shall be
directed to the matter being considered and the speaker is allowed to speak only one time.  If written materials are to be submitted twelve (12)
copies should be made available, and may not be returned.
 

Agenda
Finance Committee

July 2, 2018
5:30 P.M. - City Council Chambers

 

           
1. Consider approval of Finance Committee minutes of June 18, 2018.
 

2. Consider approval of claims for all City departments June 14, 2018 through June 27, 2018.
 

3. Consider approval of a three (3) year agreement with Kansas City Aerosports to supply
ballooning activities for the proposed Oklahoma Festival of Ballooning to be held at Hatbox
Field, or take other necessary action. (Mark Wilkerson)

 



   
Finance Committee 1.           
Meeting Date: 07/02/2018  
Initiator: Ashley Wallace, Office Adm 1
Department: City Clerk
Staff Information Source:

Information
AGENDA ITEM TITLE:
Consider approval of Finance Committee minutes of June 18, 2018.

BACKGROUND:

RECOMMENDED ACTION:

Fiscal Impact

Attachments
06-18-2018 finmin 



MINUTES
FINANCE COMMITTEE

June 18, 2018

The Finance Committee of the City of Muskogee, Oklahoma, met at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, June 18, 2018 in Council Chambers, Third
Floor, Municipal Building, with the following in attendance:

Present: Mayor John R. Coburn; Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston; Committee Member Patrick Cale;
Committee Member Jaime Stout; Committee Member Dan Hall; Committee Member Wayne
Johnson; Committee Member Derrick Reed; Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Absent: Committee Member Marlon Coleman 

Staff
Present:

Mike Miller, City Manager; Mike Stewart, Assistant City Manager; Roy Tucker, City
Attorney; Tammy L. Tracy, City Clerk; Gary Garvin, City Planner; Greg Riley, Public Works
Director; Matthew Beese, Assistant City Attorney; Mark Wilkerson, Parks & Recreation
Director; Michael O'Dell, Fire Chief; Kelly Plunkett, Human Resources Director; Rex
Eskridge, Police Chief; Marcie Gilliam, Strategic Financial Analyst; Jean Kingston, Treasurer 

 

               
1. Consider approval of Finance Committee minutes of June 4, 2018.   
 
  Motion was made by Mayor John R. Coburn, seconded by Committee Member Wayne

Johnson to approve Finance Committee minutes of June 4, 2018. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
2. Consider approval of claims for all City departments May 31, 2018 through June 13, 2018.   
 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Patrick Cale, seconded by Committee

Member Jaime Stout to approve claims for all City departments May 31, 2018 through
June 13, 2018. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
3. Receive report from Staff and the Department of Human Services (DHS) on zoning   



3. Receive report from Staff and the Department of Human Services (DHS) on zoning
regulations and licensing for daycare facilities and provide direction to Staff, or take other
necessary action. (Gary D. Garvin) 

Planning Director Gary Garvin stated on November 13, 2017, City Council directed Staff
to prepare a report reviewing zoning regulations from other cities, comparable in size to
Muskogee, that classify and regulate daycare homes and daycare centers.  The report was
distributed to City Council on January 14, 2018.  Staff stated that allowing commercial
uses within an established residential area would violate the intent and purpose of the
zoning regulations.  Most residential lots do not have sufficient space to provide the
required parking for commercial uses.  Childcare centers not only need parking spaces, but
also a safe drop-off and pick-up area other than a City street.  The report stated that
increasing the number of children allowed in a daycare home from seven (7) to twelve (12)
would create traffic, parking, and safety issues within a residential neighborhood. 
Additionally, a commercial use within a residential neighborhood can negatively impact
the value of dwellings within that neighborhood.  For those reasons, Staff recommended no
changes be made to the ordinance for daycare homes.

At the request of Councilor Ivory Vann, the report was discussed further at the June 7,
2018 Public Works Committee which resulted in City Council requesting additional
research relating to home daycare.  Staff was directed to invite a representative from DHS
to speak and answer questions on State licensing requirements for daycare facilities.  It was
also requested that Staff provide the following information: 

A map displaying the locations of all licensed home daycares within the City limits,
and
Any traffic information available, and
Zoning regulations and requirements for daycare homes from surrounding
communities, including Ft. Gibson, Wagoner, and Tahlequah, and
Any information provided by committee speakers Ms. Logan and Ms. Thomas.

Jennifer Mallory with the Department of Human Services agreed to attend the Public
Works meeting held on June 18, 2018 to discuss the licensing requirements for daycare
homes within the State of Oklahoma.  Staff has prepared a map displaying the locations of
all licensed daycare homes and centers within the City limits.  There are 21 daycare homes
(seven (7) or fewer children) and 17 daycare centers (eight (8) or more children) for a total
of 38 daycare facilities within the City limits.  All of the daycare centers are zoned
commercial, obtained a special exception within the multi-family zone under previous
regulations, or are located within a church.  Due to the size of the map, it was
made available for review within Dropbox or a printed copy provided upon request.  The
only traffic information obtained from other cities was that some limit the number of
vehicles per hour to daycare homes that are not zoned commercially.  The additional
information requested from surrounding cities and towns was attached along with any
information provided to Staff from the committee speakers.

As previously stated, Staff recommends not increasing the number of children allowed in a
daycare home located within a residential neighborhood.  However, if City Council wishes
to proceed with amending the regulations,  it is recommended to create a "Large Daycare
Home" classification (up to twelve (12) children) that would require a special exception
through the Board of Adjustments and comply with the home occupation requirements. 
Additionally, the structure would be required to comply with the
International Building Codes adopted by the State of Oklahoma and the City of Muskogee.

  



Jennifer Mallory Licensing Supervisor for DHS stated she is housed in Muskogee County
and covers Muskogee County and Oklahoma City to McClain County. 

Committee Member Patrick Cale is concerned if having a daycare home will supersede a
City ordinance or City zoning requirement in terms of what is allowed per number of
daycare children.

Ms. Mallory stated when DHS licenses a daycare home, although the applications are made
through DHS, the applicants are instructed to contact their City to ensure proper zoning
regulations are followed.  DHS requirements do not include or address city zoning issues.  

Committee Member Cale asked the maximum State requirements.

Ms. Mallory stated for a small family childcare home, the limit is one (1) to seven (7)
children and for a large family childcare home a limit of eight (8) to twelve (12) children,
dependent on the number assistants they have.  The number of children allowed in a
daycare business or facility will depend on the number of teachers, toilets, square footage,
and sink ratio.

Committee Member Cale asked what defines a small and large daycare home.

Ms. Mallory stated square footage, professional development, and an assistant or
assistants that can pass the qualifications and background checks.  A large family daycare
home does not mean they are required to have twelve (12) children, but that is the
maximum .  The square footage of a large home outdoor space has to be 75 square feet per
child.  Depending on the number of rooms being used, a large home might still considered
too small.

City Manager Mike Miller stated it is the responsibility of DHS to license the daycare and
make sure it meets proper specifications and it is the City's responsibility to make sure the
daycare is zoned properly.

Phillip Pack 4500 Denison St., Muskogee, Oklahoma stated he and his wife have lived in
Muskogee almost 30 years.  Two (2) and a half years ago they purchased a house on
Denison and remodeled the home.  Often, when Mr. Pack arrived home, he would notice a
garbage bin on the north side of the road with a trash bag torn open.  Month after month he
would pick up the trash thinking someone is maliciously dumping litter, but found out an
animal was the culprit.  One day when Mr. Pack was home he noticed trash that was
coming from Mrs. Logan's dumpster.  They received a notice from City Council explaining
that Ms. Logan was wanting to expand her daycare business.  There is another home
daycare next door to Ms. Logan and across the street from him.  He feels if Ms. Logan is
allowed to expand her daycare, what is to prevent the neighbor from doing the same thing. 
Mr. Pack stated these are good neighbors, but he did not spend five (5) years searching and
saving and two (2) years of gutting and rebuilding his home in a nice quiet
neighborhood only to have two (2) expanded daycare homes across the street. 

CaSandra Logan, 4421 Denison St., Muskogee, Oklahoma stated she has no control over a
dog tearing through her garbage or a storm blowing her garbage around.  Ms. Logan would
like to see the zoning be approved.  She feels her house is big enough and she has a nice
yard.  Committee Member Ivory Vann went by Ms. Logan's house to see what the home



looked like and agreed it is a nice home.

Committee Member Patrick Cale stated it pleases him to hear the good will and
the compliments neighbors have for one another. 

Jim Ritchey, 4410 Denison, Muskogee, Oklahoma stated he has lived on Denison since
December of 2006.  He moved to the neighborhood from 15th Street and Denison.  He
feels Honor Heights is a nice, quiet neighborhood and always has been.  He opposes
rezoning  a residential neighborhood.  He feels Ms. Logan is a great neighbor, but is
opposed to having more children and more cars driving up and down the street.  It is a quiet
neighborhood and he would like to keep it that way.  Mr. Ritchey is requesting the
neighborhood not be rezoned. 

Committee Member Ivory Vann asked Mr. Garvin what information he found on the traffic
study. 

Mr. Garvin stated the only information found was that a couple of cities limit the number
of trips to and from a daycare during a certain timeframe.  There has not been a traffic study
done for any type of daycare in a residential neighborhood.

Mr. Vann asked Ms. Logan how her children get to and from her daycare. 

Ms. Logan stated she picks them up and drops them off unless there are newcomers. 

Mr. Vann stated when he was at Ms. Logan's house and it is one of the nicest homes in
Honor Heights.  He feels if this zoning was trying to go through in another part of town this
would not be an issue.

Mr. Cale stated this is simply an issue of rezoning a residential area into commercial.  He
feels this Body would not approve rezoning any residential area into a commercial area. 

 
  Motion was made by Mayor John R. Coburn, seconded by Committee Member Wayne

Johnson to approve making no change on zoning requirements for home daycare
classification. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed 

NAY: Committee Member Ivory Vann 
Carried 

 
4. Consider approval of the Community Development Block Grant 2018 Application

Documents; Citizen Participation Plan, Applicant Resolution, and Leverage Resolution
(Resolution No. 2732) committing up to $103,887.00 as leverage, all relating to the
Oklahoma Department of Commerce Small Cities Set Aside Grant Fund Program, or take
other necessary action. (Gary D. Garvin)

Assistant Planning Director Tish Callahan stated the City of Muskogee is making
application to the Oklahoma Department of Commerce (ODOC) Community Development
Block Grant Small Cities Set Aside funding assistance program for grant year 2018. A

  



public hearing and an application requirement will be held on Monday, June 25, 2018,
during the Muskogee City Council Meeting regarding the City's application. Following the
public hearing, the required application documents will be submitted for approval.  The
documents are: the Citizen Participation Plan, Applicant Resolution and Leverage
Resolution. 

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Dan Hall to approve Community Development Block Grant 2018 Application
Documents; Citizen Participation Plan, Applicant Resolution, and Leverage Resolution
(Resolution No. 2732) committing up to $103,887.00 as leverage, all relating to the
Oklahoma Department of Commerce Small Cities Set Aside Grant Fund Program. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
5. Consider approval of the renewal of a Professional Service Agreement beginning July 1,

2018 ending June 30, 2019, with Michael Gilliard, Attorney at Law, to provide
representation for the City of Muskogee in Workers’ Compensation Court, or take other
necessary action. (Roy D. Tucker)

City Attorney Roy Tucker stated Mr. Gilliard has represented the City of Muskogee for
several years on cases filed by employees before the Oklahoma Workers’ Compensation
Court.  Normally these cases are heard in Tulsa, however on occasion, the cases are heard
in Oklahoma City.  Mr. Gilliard's representation also includes appeals of adverse
judgments on a case-by-case determination if the City considers the case to have been
decided adverse to medical evidence or the law.  The costs as of May 31, 2018 are
$18,604.67. 

  

 
  Motion was made by Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, seconded by Committee Member

Jaime Stout to approve renewal of a Professional Service Agreement beginning July 1,
2018 ending June 30, 2019, with Michael Gilliard, Attorney at Law, to provide
representation for the City of Muskogee in Workers’ Compensation Court. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
6. Consider approval of a Professional Service Agreement beginning July 1, 2018 ending June

30, 2019, with Mr. Michael Finerty, Attorney at Law, to provide representation for the City
of Muskogee in Workers’ Compensation Court, or take other necessary action. (Roy D.
Tucker)

City Attorney Roy Tucker stated the City Attorney's office seeks to engage Mr. Finerty to
assist in handling cases before the Oklahoma Worker's Compensation Court. For the last

  



several years, these cases have been handled exclusively by Mike Gilliard. However, Mr.
Gilliard has recently closed his firm and has accepted employment with another firm. Mr.
Gilliard's new firm is not exclusively dedicated to workers' compensation claims, so
availability and potential conflicts of interest may arise. Therefore, in order to be prudent, it
is necessary to engage Mr. Finerty.  

The addition of Mr. Finerty will have no impact to the budget.  
 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Dan Hall to approve Professional Service Agreement beginning July 1,
2018 ending June 30, 2019, with Mr. Michael Finerty, Attorney at Law, to provide
representation for the City of Muskogee in Workers’ Compensation Court. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
7. Consider approval of a Professional Service Agreement with Betty Outhier Williams to

provide representation for the City of Muskogee in four (4) inverse condemnation
lawsuits filed in Muskogee County District Court styled England v. City of Muskogee,
Case No. CV-2007-20; Lacey v. City of Muskogee, Case No. CV-2007-1377; Taff v. City
of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2007-1410; Vaughn v. City of Muskogee, Case No.
CJ-2007-1371; and authorize the Mayor and City Clerk to execute the agreement, or take
other necessary action. (Roy D. Tucker)

City Attorney Roy Tucker stated in 2007, four (4) lawsuits were filed in Muskogee County
District Court demanding damages arising from alleged unlawful takings by the City on
the structures owned individually by Plaintiffs, England, Taff, Vaughn, and Lacey. These
structures were each condemned and demolished pursuant to City Code and state law for
dilapidated structures. This is a renewal of an agreement that expires on June 30, 2018. The
attached agreement provides for representation of the four (4) lawsuits. Each lawsuit
alleges similar acts by the City and is subject to similar defenses.   

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Deputy Mayor

Janey Boydston to approve a Professional Service Agreement with Betty Outhier
Williams to provide representation for the City of Muskogee in four (4) inverse
condemnation lawsuits filed in Muskogee County District Court styled England v. City
of Muskogee, Case No. CV-2007-20; Lacey v. City of Muskogee, Case No.
CV-2007-1377; Taff v. City of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2007-1410; Vaughn v. City of
Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2007-1371; and authorize the Mayor and City Clerk to execute
the agreement. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 



 
8. Consider Approval to renew a Professional Service Agreement with Cate and Hammons

Law Firm to provide representation for the City of Muskogee in seven (7) inverse
condemnation lawsuits filed in Muskogee County District Court; Michael & Lori Carmen
v. City of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2011-168; Stanley & Linda Clark v. City of Muskogee,
Case No. CJ-2011-164; W.C. Cochran v. City of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2011-466;
Harold & LeAnne Cox v. City of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2011-465; Jerry & Marie Maxey
v. City of Muskogee, CJ-11-469, Bobby & Linda Scoggins v. City of Muskogee,
CJ-11-467; Crystal Thompson v. City of Muskogee, CJ-11-478, and the Civil case titled
Lois Ivey v City of Muskogee, CV-07-1730, and authorize the Mayor and City Clerk to
execute the agreement. (Roy D. Tucker)

City Attorney Roy Tucker stated in 2007, 2011, and 2012, these lawsuits were filed in
Muskogee County District Court demanding damages arising from alleged unlawful
takings by the City on properties that are individually owned by the Defendant. This is a
renewal of an agreement that expires on June 30, 2019. The attached agreement provides
for representation of the seven (7) lawsuits.  

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Dan Hall to approve a Professional Service Agreement with Cate and
Hammons Law Firm to provide representation for the City of Muskogee in seven (7)
inverse condemnation lawsuits filed in Muskogee County District Court; Michael &
Lori Carmen v. City of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2011-168; Stanley & Linda Clark v.
City of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2011-164; W.C. Cochran v. City of Muskogee, Case
No. CJ-2011-466; Harold & LeAnne Cox v. City of Muskogee, Case No. CJ-2011-465;
Jerry & Marie Maxey v. City of Muskogee, CJ-11-469, Bobby & Linda Scoggins v.
City of Muskogee, CJ-11-467; Crystal Thompson v. City of Muskogee, CJ-11-478, and
the Civil case titled Lois Ivey v City of Muskogee, CV-07-1730, and authorize
the Mayor and City Clerk to execute the agreement. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
9. Consider approval to renew the municipal liability insurance contract with Oklahoma

Municipal Assurance Group in the amount of $251,710.00 for policy year July 1, 2018
through June 30, 2019, or take other necessary action. (Roy D. Tucker)

City Attorney Roy Tucker stated the City's current policy of liability insurance expires at
midnight on June 30, 2018.  Oklahoma Municipal Assurance Group (OMAG) is asking for
renewal for the municipality policy in the amount of $251,710.00. This is an increase from
the previous fiscal year due to a higher volume of claims, xperience, and insurance ratings. 
There is no deductible for claims made for employee benefit administration, or bodily
injury,or property damage.  All other claims have a policy deductible of $1,000.00.  The
City Attorney's Office recommends accepting this renewal.

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Dan Hall, seconded by Committee Member



  Motion was made by Committee Member Dan Hall, seconded by Committee Member
Jaime Stout to approve renewing the municipal liability insurance contract with
Oklahoma Municipal Assurance Group in the amount of $251,710.00 for policy year
July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
10. Consider approval to renew the municipal property and rolling stock insurance from

Oklahoma Municipal Assurance Group (OMAG)in the amount of $177,410.00, for policy
year July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019, or take other necessary action. (Jean Kingston)

City Attorney Roy Tucker stated the City's current policy of property and rolling stock
insurance expires at midnight on June 30, 2018.  OMAG is asking for renewal for the
municipality policy in the amount of $177,410.00. This is a decrease from the previous
fiscal year due to the Honeywell equipment insurance requirement falling off of the
policy.  All claims have a $5,000.00 deductible.

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Dan Hall to approve renewing the municipal property and rolling stock
insurance from Oklahoma Municipal Assurance Group (OMAG)in the amount of
$177,410.00, for policy year July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
11. Consider approval of awarding construction contract to Tonto Construction Inc., for the

Junction Area Wastewater Collection System Improvements in the amount of $249,690.00,
as the lowest best bid, or take other necessary action. (Greg Riley)

Public Works Director Greg Riley stated the City advertised and solicited for bid proposals
and received four (4) proposals: 

Tonto Construction1.
PM Construction & Rehab LLC2.
Sapulpa Digging Inc.3.
Horseshoe Construction Inc. 4.

Bid proposal submitted by Tonto Construction was the most complete, economical, and
responsive and meets the requirements for the City.

Bid Tabulation sheet is attached along with unit price comparison for reference

This work is being completed as part of the OWRB loan for sewer collection system. 

  



 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Dan Hall to approve awarding construction contract to Tonto Construction
Inc., for the Junction Area Wastewater Collection System Improvements in the amount
of $249,690.00. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
12. Consider approval of awarding construction contract to Cook Consulting LLC, for the

Westside Area Wastewater Collection System Improvements in the amount of
$1,252,208.00, as the lowest best bid, or take other necessary action. (Greg Riley)

Public Works Director Greg Riley stated the City advertised and solicited for bid proposals
and received four (4) proposals: 

Cook Consulting LLC1.
Carstensen Contracting Inc.2.
Goodwin & Goodwin Inc.3.
Horseshoe Construction Inc. 4.

Bid proposal submitted by Cook Consulting LLC was the most complete, economical, and
responsive and meets the requirements for the City.

Bid Tabulation sheet is attached along with unit price comparison for reference.

This work is being completed as part of the OWRB Loan for sewer collection systems. 

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Jaime Stout to approve awarding construction contract to Cook Consulting
LLC, for the Westside Area Wastewater Collection System Improvements in the
amount of $1,252,208.00, as the lowest best bid. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
13. Consider approval of awarding a construction contract to L & L Construction for the

Phase I Wastewater Treatment Plant Improvements in the amount of $2,843,375.00, as the
lowest best bid, or take other necessary action. (Greg Riley)

Public Works Director Greg Riley stated the City advertised and solicited for bid proposals
and received seven (7) proposals: 

Cook Consulting LLC1.
L&L Construction Inc.2.

  



L&L Construction Inc.2.
Crosland Heavy Contractors3.
BRB Contractors Inc.4.
Walters-Morgan construction Inc.5.
Wynn construction6.
JS Haren Company. 7.

Bid proposal submitted by L & L Construction was the most complete, economical, and
responsive and meets the requirements for the City.

Bid Tabulation sheet is attached along with unit price comparison for reference.

This project is being completed as part of the OWRB Loan for sewer plant improvements. 
 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Jaime Stout to approve awarding a construction contract to L & L
Construction for the Phase I Wastewater Treatment Plant Improvements in the amount
of $2,843,375.00. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
14. Consider approval of awarding lowest bid to Midstate Traffic Control in the amount of

$39,520.00 for LED and Backplate Signal Project, or take other necessary action. (Greg
Riley)

Public Works Director Greg Riley stated this project includes replacing the LED signal
heads at 32nd and Broadway Streets, York and Chandler Streets, 32nd and Shawnee
Streets, 32nd and West Okmulgee Streets, York and Shawnee Streets, and Main and
Shawnee Streets.  Backplates are being added at 32nd and Broadway Streets and York and
Chandler Streets.  There will also be upgrading at the pedestrian crossings on York and
Chandler Streets to countdown LED signals.  The heads at these intersections are aging and
becoming dim warranting this project to upgrade these signals.  This is budgeted in the
Signal Repair and Maintenance account.

  

 
  Motion was made by Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, seconded by Committee Member

Wayne Johnson to approve awarding lowest bid to Midstate Traffic Control in the
amount of $39,520.00 for LED and Backplate Signal Project. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
15. Consider approval of awarding to the lowest/best bid to ICM in the amount of $53,940.00   



15. Consider approval of awarding to the lowest/best bid to ICM in the amount of $53,940.00
for Hydro Excavator with Fire Hydrant Valve Exerciser, or take other necessary
action. (Greg Riley)

Public Works Director Greg Riley stated Key Equipment withdrew their bid of $47,759.00.

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Committee

Member Jaime Stout to approve awarding to the lowest/best bid to ICM in the amount
of $53,940.00 for Hydro Excavator with Fire Hydrant Valve Exerciser. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
16. Consider approval of awarding the lowest/best bid for chemicals used in the Water

Treatment Plant to Brenntag Southwest, Univar USA, Hawkins Inc., D&F Services,
Evoqua Water Technologies, Pennco Inc., and Petra Chemical, more particularly described
as attached, or take other necessary action. (Greg Riley)

Public Works Director Greg Riley stated all of the lowest bids are acceptable for the Water
Treatment Chemicals except coagulant.  D&F Services was the third lowest price for
coagulant, however Hawkins nor Chemtrade ran plant trials prior to bidding their product
as is required per bid specs.  D&F Services' products have been utilized in the past with
great results.  There is also potential savings in using their product by reducing the feed
rate of the coagulant.  Therefore, it is recommended to accept D&F Services' bid for
Coagulant as it is the best bid on this item.  The prices being awarded and companies are as
follows:

Chlorine- Brenntag Southwest (.3225 cents per pound)
Fluorosilicic Acid- Univar USA (.1550 cents per pound)
Poly- Phosphate - Hawkins (.338 cents per pound)
Poly Aluminum Chloride coagulant- D&F Services (.2595 cents per pound)
Sodium Chlorite- Evoqua Water Technologies (.4450 cents per pound)
Ferric Chloride - Pennco (.118 cents per pound)
Caustic Soda- Brainard Chemical Company (.19 cents per pound)

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Dan Hall, seconded by Deputy Mayor Janey

Boydston to approve awarding the lowest/best bid for chemicals used in the Water
Treatment Plant to Brenntag Southwest, Univar USA, Hawkins Inc., D&F Services,
Evoqua Water Technologies, Pennco Inc., and Petra Chemical, more particularly
described as attached. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 



 
17. Consider approval of awarding a purchase from a National Joint Powers Alliance

(Cooperative Purchasing) for a submersible hydraulic water pump to Thompson Pump in
the amount of $45,356.00, or take other necessary action. (Greg Riley)

Public Works Director Greg Riley stated The 2017/2018 budget included a new
equipment item for a hydraulic submersible pump for Water Distribution.  The pump will
be used as needed for pumping during water line repairs.  The National Joint Powers
Alliance (NJPA) quote is $45,356.00 from Thompson Pump.  The City has successfully
used the NJPA for purchases such as this in the past and this quote is under the budgeted
amount.

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Wayne Johnson, seconded by Deputy Mayor

Janey Boydston to approve awarding a purchase from a National Joint Powers Alliance
(Cooperative Purchasing) for a submersible hydraulic water pump to Thompson Pump
in the amount of $45,356.00. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
18. Consider approval of receiving donated funds for the month of April, 2018 in the amount

of $286.00 for the City's Animal Shelter Sponsorship Program as per the attached list, or
take other necessary action. (Rex Eskridge)

  

 
  Motion was made by Committee Member Dan Hall, seconded by Committee Member

Jaime Stout to approve receiving donated funds for the month of April, 2018 in the
amount of $286.00 for the City's Animal Shelter Sponsorship Program as per the
attached list. 

  AYE: Mayor John R. Coburn, Deputy Mayor Janey Boydston, Committee Member
Jaime Stout, Committee Member Patrick Cale, Committee Member Dan Hall,
Committee Member Wayne Johnson, Committee Member Derrick Reed,
Committee Member Ivory Vann 

Carried - Unanimously 

 
 

CHAIRMAN DERRICK REED
FINANCE COMMITTEE
finmin
TT/aw



   
Finance Committee 2.           
Meeting Date: 07/02/2018  
Initiator: Donnie Wimbley, Purchasing Director
Department: Purchasing
Staff Information Source:

Information
AGENDA ITEM TITLE:
Consider approval of claims for all City departments June 14, 2018 through June 27, 2018.

BACKGROUND:

RECOMMENDED ACTION:

Fiscal Impact

Attachments
Claims List 

























   
Finance Committee 3.           
Meeting Date: 07/02/2018  
Initiator: Mark Wilkerson, Parks Director
Department: Parks & Recreation
Staff Information Source:

Information
AGENDA ITEM TITLE:
Consider approval of a three (3) year agreement with Kansas City Aerosports to supply ballooning
activities for the proposed Oklahoma Festival of Ballooning to be held at Hatbox Field, or take other
necessary action. (Mark Wilkerson)

BACKGROUND:
Kansas City Aerosports is a professional event management company out of Kansas City, Missouri
specializing in planning and running  Hot Air Balloon events. 

KC Aerosports is the only known company providing turn key services for all aspects of hosting a Hot
Air Balloon event. 
Please see attachment for scope of services and qualifications.     

RECOMMENDED ACTION:
Approve contract with Kansas City Aerosports as recommended by Staff.

Fiscal Impact

FUNDING SOURCE:
The Oklahoma Festival of Ballooning is budgeted for in the FY 2018-19 from hotel motel funds.   

Attachments
contract 
KCA proposal 
Ok Liv Aug 1027 
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HOT AIR BALLOON EVENT 
MANAGEMENT   
Oklahoma Festival of Balloons
Oklahoma State Championship
Muskogee, Oklahoma August 17th-18th 2018

Build community pride with an exciting and 
uplifting event featuring hot air balloons!

Kansas City AeroSports’ team of professionals, will work closely with the Muskogee 
Parks and Recreation, and the city of Muskogee to produce a Hot air Balloon event, 
August 17th-18th, 2018. Our team has vast experience flying in, coordinating and 
managing special events that include balloon festival flights, competition flights, 
evening balloon glows, VIP balloon rides, paid passenger rides, and tether rides in 
hot air balloons. Kansas City Aeropsorts owns the rights to the “Oklahoma State 
Championship” This will bring in pilots form all over to compete for this.  Hatbox
Field lends its self-well to both the Hot Air Balloon activities and to the public.  All 
activities can be in one location.  Making it an excellent fit!

Expansive Social Media of Another Kind

There aren’t many things that will draw the awe and attention of a crowd more than 
the massive kaleidoscope of nylon fabric covering an open grassy area. People –
strangers, family, and friends alike – begin socializing with each other with sparkles 
and kindness in their eyes. They also share hundreds of photos on their social media 
sites with mentions of your event that broadens your impact beyond measure!

Our Experience Saves You Time, Money, and Energy

Kansas City Aerosports team members have either served as balloonmeister, event 
coordinator, manager and director of the following hot air balloon events.
Combined, our team’s stats are increasing every year!

458 18 650,000
Hot Air Balloon Teams Events Attendees

∑ The Tulsa International Balloon Festival, Tulsa, OK
∑ Huff ‘n Puff Hot Air Balloon Rally, Topeka, KS
∑ The Great American BBQ and Balloon Rally, The Woodlands, Kansas City, KS
∑ Gatesway International Balloon Festival, Tulsa, OK
∑ The 1st Great Midwest Balloon Fest, The Greater Kansas City Area
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∑ Make-A-Wish Balloon Glow, The Greater Kansas City Area 

We’ve also flown in dozens of events coast to coast – and in Mexico – such as the 
Albuquerque International Balloon Fiesta and New Jersey Festival of Ballooning. 
Flying in a wide range of events each year gives us exposure to best practices and 
new ideas that can help make your event a success!

BALLOONMEISTER SERVICES 
AND MANAGEMENT OF BALLOON TEAMS:
OVERALL EVENT PLANNING AND MANAGEMENT:
Working with the Muskogee Parks and Recreation and the City Of Muskogee

∑ Invitation and coordination of FAA certified lighter-than-air hot air 
balloon pilots, their balloons and flight crews,

∑ Event safety officer,

∑ Securing and set-up of propane refueling area 

∑ Federal Aviation Administration [FAA] liaison, 

∑ Nearby airport tower communications,

∑ Hot air balloon pilot competition(s) and awards

∑ On-air media interviews as opportunities require.

∑ Operations manuals
∑ KCAS owns the Oklahoma State Championship

X

X
X
X
X
X
X
X
X
X

OVERALL EVENT PLANNING AND MANAGEMENT:
Working with the City Of Muskogee.

August 24th-26th these dates compliment your hot air balloon schedule of 
media flights, competition flights, passenger flights, tether rides, and evening 
glows.
Weather patterns, other hot air balloon events and other local/regional events 
have been taken into consideration.  These dates will be the most 

X
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accommodating

Event site selection/layout, amenities, and “staffing” such as:
∑ Crowd control fencing, 

∑ Way finding signage, 

∑ Portable restroom facilities and hand sanitizer stations, 

∑ Parking for event attendees, 

∑ VIP guests, 

∑ City services fire and ambulance, 

∑ Food and merchandise vendors, 

∑ Trash receptacles and daily pick up throughout the even, and 

∑ Volunteers.

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

Hotel accommodations (2 rooms per hot air balloon team for each of the nights) 
∑ Property MUST have parking space for trucks with trailers and other large 

vehicles.

∑ Food availability very late and very early would be an added bonus. 
Without that, rooms should be stocked with a refrigerator, microwave, 
coffee and coffee makers.

∑ Group all pilots and crew members in the quietest section of your facility. 
Typical sleep hours are midnight to 4:00 a.m. and Noon to 4:00 p.m. 
Expect activity before and after as flights are flown at sunrise and sunset.

2

2

2

Hospitality tent(s) for pilots, crewmembers, passengers, and VIPs.
2

Liaison for local government relationship management:

∑ Securing any required event permits, licenses, fees, and insurance. 

∑ Arranging onsite security and emergency response team presence and/or 
availability.

2
2

Coaching local event champions on how to rally the community, secure 
financial sponsorship, and volunteer support for a community celebration 
and/or charitable fundraiser event.

2
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Landowner pre-event education open forum + certificates of appreciation 
for all balloon teams to award to landowners, if necessary 2

Volunteer way-finding crew to direct attendees, run for ice, water, trash, and 
communications with security, etc. 2

EVENT MARKETING AND PROMOTION:

Social media plan with local support and sharing of posts and promotional 
content (Facebook Live, Twitter, ….) X

ADDITIONAL EVENT ACTIVITY provided by Kansas City Aerosports

Management of hot air balloon ride experiences for attendees, sponsors, 
and promotional contest winners.

X

Management of tether rides experiences for attendees.
∑ Three new trucks must be provided for the duration of the event to KC 

AeroSports per each tethered balloon. X

Balloon Announcer for Launches and Glows

∑ Provided portable speaker system – or – using available onsite AV system X
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